

The Adventist Truth AND SOJOURNER'S LEGACY

BY KEVIN M. BURTON

Sojourner Truth, the renowned ex-slave, abolitionist and women's rights activist, died in her Battle Creek, Michigan, home in the early morning of November 26, 1883. Later that same day, the Battle Creek *Moon* announced: "The funeral will be held at the Tabernacle Wednesday afternoon at 2 o'clock, Eld. Uriah Smith officiating." The notice referred to the Dime Tabernacle, the Seventh-day Adventist congregation at denominational headquarters which was pastored by the blind Adventist minister, Wolcott Hackley Littlejohn. However, the notice specified that Uriah Smith, the well-known Adventist author and editor of the *Review and Herald*, would officiate.

approbation will you

ustration by Chloee De Leon

Visit LakeUnionHerald.org

JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2023 1

Despite this announcement, the editor of the *Battle Creek Daily Journal* revealed that there was some question about the arrangement of Sojourner Truth's funeral. Also writing on the day of her death, the *Journal* editor affirmed that the funeral would take place on Wednesday, November 28, but stated that the "place and hour will be announced tomorrow." The next day, Battle Creek residents learned that the location and officiant had changed; the funeral would now be in "the Congregational and Presbyterian church, Rev. Reed Stuart officiating." And that is exactly what happened.

The precise details of this abrupt funeral switch are lost, but the broader picture seems clear: some of those closest to the iconic activist were carefully curating her image and legacy. Throughout her life, Truth had remained religiously independent, and it was probably supposed that a close affiliation with any specific denomination would limit her post-death influence. As a result, the Rev. Stuart, who had recently cut all denominational ties to become an independent minister, seemed a better choice for some in Battle Creek. Frances W. Titus was likely the primary controller of these revised funeral arrangements. She was a Quaker activist, Truth's long-time friend and confidante, and manager of Truth's correspondence and physical necessities. Titus was with Truth throughout her final illness and after her death she erected a memorial headstone for her friend in the Oak Hill Cemetery.6

Another actor in this drama was Giles B. Stebbins. Like Titus, Stebbins was a social reformer and Truth's close friend. In his report of the funeral, he gave the only known contemporary answer to the funeral switch question: Sojourner Truth had requested the Rev. Stuart to conduct her funeral in his church.⁷ This was probably true but does not foreclose the possibility that Truth had been gently coaxed in her feebleness to change her mind at the last minute.

Although no documentation explicitly states that Truth had originally asked Uriah Smith to conduct her funeral in the Dime Tabernacle, it is evident that she did. Two days before Truth died, the editor of the Battle Creek *Moon* came to visit her on her deathbed. Curiously, among other things, he wanted to know what she thought of Rev. Stuart. Barely able to talk, Truth responded, "Mr. Stuart is a wonderful man and God is

working a wonderful work." That was all Truth said, but the question was more important than the answer. It was necessary to ascertain Truth's thoughts on Stuart because the question about her forthcoming funeral hung in the balance. The *Moon* editor knew this, but after conversing with Truth and Titus he left with the understanding that Uriah Smith would conduct the funeral in the Adventist Dime Tabernacle and announced that information two days later.⁸

A Deeping Relationship with Adventists

Truth's relationship with Adventists had grown steadily after she moved to Battle Creek in 1857. This was particularly true after 1875. Early in that year the Review and Herald publishing house offered to print a new biography of Truth and George W. Amadon, a pioneer of the Sabbath School and publishing work, worked closely with Truth and Titus to make it happen. The Adventists officially took the job on June 29 and on October 12, Amadon delivered the "proofs of the last form" for Titus to review.

But there was a problem. Although little documentation has survived, it seems that Titus wanted to cut out the pages of Truth's "narrative" that related her Millerite-Adventist experience in the 1840s and Amadon wanted that material to remain in the new edition. So, when he delivered the final proofs to Titus on October 12, he "had some talk" with her. Apparently unsuccessful, he returned the next day "to see Mrs. Titus about [the] Second Advent anecdote." She finally relented, and on October 14 Amadon set sixteen final pages of type for what really would be the "last form" of Truth's new biography.

One month later, the book was published with Truth's Millerite experience intact, but the Review and Herald received no credit for its work. Neither was Battle Creek stated as the place of publication. Boston received this honor, apparently at Titus' request, even though neither she nor Truth lived there, and the printing had been done in Battle Creek. In fact, though the Review and Herald printed the last four editions of Truth's biography the Adventist publishing house was not credited as the printer until the final edition appeared shortly after Truth's death. Although Amadon and Titus had a congenial business relationship, she evidently wanted there to be some separation between Truth and Adventism.9

NARRATIVE

Sojourner Truth;

A Bondswoman of Olden Time,

EMANCIPATED BY THE NEW YORK LEGISLATURE IN THE EARLY PART OF THE PRESENT CENTURY;

WITH A HISTORY OF HER

LABORS AND COA

DRAWN FROM

"BOOK OF

A MEMORIAL C

HER I ACT CICUMECO



▲ By 1882, Sojourner Truth had grown closer to Adventists, particularly with the doctors and nurses in the Sanitarium who regularly cared for her. This painting of her with Abraham Lincoln hung at the sanitarium until destroyed by a fire.

Image of letter courtesy of the Boston Public Library Image of book title page courtesy Lincoln Financial Foundation Collection Photo of Abraham Lincoln and Sojourner Truth painting courtesy of U.S. Library of Congress

Visit LakeUnionHerald.org

write the opening Chapter, Mor Pells bury his informed you of her illness + that She hus no income. Her Gronelson is also

y rapidly but

Comfortable,

· sick & dependent whom her for his sport. Her is failing rapidly but ojourne is mon Comfortable. Her finds are anxious to have the ok published as doon as possible, aping the may realise Enough from to sale to supply her most prinning

The advent Sublishers hor most Builly officer to print it I wan for Their pay till it is Sold of her friends will arrive har to sell it. Should this med with your approbation will you be Is Rine a riply. Genty of Respectfully your, Granes W. Fiters Youth

Mer Pells bury hus

After 1875, published records from the period show that Truth occasionally lectured in the Adventist church, college and sanitarium in Battle Creek.10 By 1882, she had grown still closer to Adventists, particularly with the doctors and nurses in the Sanitarium who regularly cared for her. Numerous Adventists visited Truth in her home throughout her years in Battle Creek and on one occasion the sanitarium nurses gifted Truth a new dress.¹¹ After John Harvey Kellogg cut off some of his own skin and grafted it onto Truth's body in a novel procedure calculated to heal her ulcerated leg, Truth gratefully remarked that the Adventists had "lengthened her days." During her last illness, Kellogg and his medical team continued to care for Truth daily and after her death the Sanitarium proudly displayed the famous painting of Sojourner Truth with Abraham Lincoln until the sanitarium was destroyed by fire.12

Numerous Adventist residents in Battle Creek later claimed that Truth regularly attended the Dime Tabernacle. Although it is doubtful that this happened "for more than a quarter of a century," as one local historian claimed in the 1970s, it was probably true near the end of Truth's life.13 The strongest surviving evidence comes from the testimony of James Hannibal Lewis, a Black Adventist barber and resident of Battle Creek for more than sixty years. In the mid-1950s, James E. Dykes, a writer for Message magazine who spent about two years interviewing those who had known Truth, talked with Lewis. Now in his late eighties or early nineties, Lewis stated, "I recall that Sojourner Truth was baptized by Uriah Smith, in the Kalamazoo River, at the end of Cass Street."14 Understandably, many have doubted this account because it was published about seventy-five years after the purported incident and is not substantiated by written sources from the 1880s.15

Although the question cannot be definitively settled without contemporary documentation, some evidence seems to support Lewis's claim. First, as Louis B. Reynolds noted in his earlier research, members of the Gage, Smith, Price and Paulson families confirmed Lewis's account, asserting that Truth was a good Adventist. ¹⁶ Second, we can understand how Truth's Adventist baptism could fit contextually, as it

would explain why Uriah Smith had been originally asked to conduct the funeral in the Dime Tabernacle. Third, we can confirm that Lewis remembered the correct baptismal location. According to James White, Battle Creek Adventists typically baptized people in the Kalamazoo River and by 1878 more than one thousand Adventists had been baptized there.¹⁷ Fourth, we can document that Lewis lived in Battle Creek during the last months of Truth's life, which supports the common interpretation of Dykes' interview of Lewis that his recollection was an eyewitness account. But he was neither a child nor in his early twenties as has been previously assumed. Born on January 15, 1865, Lewis was in his late teens while he lived in the South Hall boarding house and attended Battle Creek College in the early 1880s.18 Finally, we can show that Lewis did not wait seventy-five years to reveal his knowledge of Truth's Adventist baptism. Rather, he devoted much of his life to the preservation of Truth's legacy and shared his memories of the Adventist Truth frequently with those who visited Battle Creek.

Lewis' first wife died in 1926 and two years later he married Alice Beatrice Turner.¹⁹ Alice was a civil rights activist and in the late 1920s she co-founded the Sojourner Truth Memorial Association. She served as president of this association until her untimely death in 1943 and its meetings were typically held in the Lewis home at 77 Wilkes Avenue in Battle Creek. Under her leadership, Alice actively collected written materials and living memory statements about Truth, organized programs and mass meetings devoted to promoting Truth's legacy, attempted to place a biography of Truth in every Black school in America, and actively raised funds to erect a new monument for Truth in Battle Creek. Unfortunately, the Great Depression halted Alice's efforts and she did not live to see her dream fulfilled. Three years after her death a marble monument—much smaller than she had envisioned—replaced the deteriorating tombstone that Titus had erected. That monument still stands today.20

Under Alice's leadership, the Lewises also inaugurated the still-practiced Adventist tradition of visiting Truth's gravesite, which lies near that of Ellen G.



A Alice Beatrice Lewis
(center) was a civil rights
activist; in the late 1920s,
she co-founded the
Sojourner Truth Memorial
Association.

hus no precome.



▲ James Hannibal Lewis, a Black Adventist barber and resident of Battle Creek for more than sixty years, told a Message magazine writer that Sojourner Truth was baptized by Uriah Smith in the Kalamazoo River.

White and her family. Beginning in the late 1920s, the Lewises led countless visitors to the Oak Hill Cemetery and in front of Truth's monument informed their audiences that she had been baptized into the Adventist Church and regularly attended Tabernacle services. Such visits were occasionally newsworthy, like the delegation of three hundred Adventists from the Lake Union in 1932. In covering this event, the *Moon-Journal* reported that Truth was an "adherent to the Adventist faith" and the Chicago Defender noted that as the Adventists placed "wreaths upon the graves of several outstanding denominational leaders, they lingered long to eulogize the memory of this great woman."21 Although James Lewis's memory of Truth's baptism was not printed until 1958, this information was widely disseminated long before that time.

James Lewis's frequently recalled memory has credibility. Although Sojourner Truth's faith was too eclectic to be considered exclusively Adventist despite her probable baptism, it is crucial that we uphold the Adventist Truth. Truth remains a powerful symbol of anti-racism, women's rights, and God-ordained equity, and the Adventist Truth has rallied and strengthened many church members in the cause of social justice for almost one hundred and fifty years. Take, for example, the 1932 delegation from the Lake Union that stood before Truth's memorial. They learned of Truth's Adventist

experience at a crucial moment—a time when Jim Crow segregation and White supremacy flourished in America and the Adventist Church. This was, in fact, the very year that the Battle Creek Seventh-day Adventist Church split along racial lines. The Lewises themselves were a part of the split, co-founding the Berean Seventh-day Adventist Church, which often met in their home or in James' barbershop. Alice Lewis was elected the first elder of the congregation.²²

Yet despite their frustrations, the Lewises led the Black and White delegation back to Truth with hope for Adventism and America. As White supremacy was breaking apart their own congregation, denominational leaders came to affirm the Adventist Truth before a cloud of witnesses.²³ This interracial service of reconciliation, inspired by the Adventist Truth, came at a crucial time and remains a powerful testimony against White supremacy within the Adventist Church today. If we do not intentionally and persistently fight against racism both within and outside of the Adventist Church, we will forget the Adventist Truth and fail to live it. ■

Kevin Burton is director of the Center for Adventist Research and assistant professor of Church History, Seventh-day Adventist Theological Seminary at Andrews University.

5 AND 10 story to death or FOD on stack to death and fee will find the death of the food of the foo ONDAY, NOV. 26 The Eagle Spre Preacher, and Radical Reformer, Adventist Pioneer Series, George **Footnotes** Hat R. Knight, ed. (Nampa, ID: Pacific Press, 2017), 10-11, 86, 118-119, 227, I am indebted to my friends and colleagues, Benjamin Baker and 233; "Newsy Notes," The Citizen, July 1, 1882, p. 5, col. 2; "Locals," The Douglas Morgan, for their valuable critiques and comments that Citizen, August 25, 1883, p. 5, col. 1. RCOA "Locals," The Citizen, August 25, 1883, p. 5, col. 1; "Moonlight," The W_{IIH} "Sojourner Truth Dead," The Moon, November 26, 1883, p. 3, col. 2; give Jon ATE PRIC Moon, November 8, 1883, p. 3, col. 2; "Sojourner Truth: A Visit to cf. "[Death of Sojourner Truth]," Coldwater Republican, November the Death Bed of the Noted Libyan Sibyl," The Moon, November 24, 27, 1883, p. 3; "Sojourner Truth Death," The Citizen, December 1, 1883, ELLING A 1883, p. 3, cols. 1-2; "Dr. Kellogg Tells of Grafting Skin on Sojourner res Truth's Leg," The Enquirer and Evening News, June 12, 1932, p. 2, cols. Kevin M. Burton, "Wolcott Hackley Littlejohn: Defender of the 2-3; "Sojourner Truth Memorial Plans to Be Worked Out Monday Faith." Andrews University Seminary Student Journal 1, no. 1 (Spring tonis EYE AND EAR. Evening," The Enquirer and Evening News, April 26, 1929, p. 13, cols. SULTO 3-5; Marie Duesenberg, "A History of Negroes in Battle Creek," April "Additional Local," Battle Creek Daily Journal, November 26, 1883, p. 30, 1952, 3, Willard Library, Battle Creek, Michigan. 1, col. 3; "Brevities," Battle Creek Daily Journal, November 27, 1883, p. Nancy Kaley, "Let's Go . . . Retrace Footsteps of Adventists Here," Enquirer and News, December 14, 1979, B17. Contemporary "Ashes to Ashes," The Moon, November 28, 1883, p. 3, col. 2; George published record does show that Truth attended the Tabernacle I. Butler to Ellen G. White, November 28, 1883, Ellen G. White service on Tuesday, July 4, 1882. "He Nose the 4th," The Citizen, July Incoming Correspondence, Ellen G. White Estate, Silver Spring, 8, 1882, p. 1, col. 4. Maryland; "Death of Sojourner Truth," Good Health, December 1883, Bros James E. Dykes, "Lifted Lamp in the World's Wild Storm," TO-DAY LEON & The Message, February 1958, 27; "Footnotes: Regarding Our "Sojourner Truth: A Visit to the Death Bed of the Noted Libyan Contributors," The Message, February 1958, 34 MENT Sibyl," The Moon, November 24, 1883, p. 3, cols. 1-2; cf. G. W. Amadon, the Large base for 25 years, duri a specialty of "Truth, Sojourner," Seventh-day Adventist Encyclopedia, vol. 10 "A Relic of New York Slavery," Good Health, February 1883, 51-52. (Washington, D.C.: Review and Herald, 1966), 1331-1332; Carleton G. B. Stebbins, "Sojourner Truth's Funeral," The Woman's Journal, Mabee with Susan Mabee Newhouse, Sojourner Truth: Slave, December 8, 1883, p. 388, col. 2. Prophet, Legend (New York: New York University Press, 1993), 243-"Sojourner Truth: A Visit to the Death Bed of the Noted Libyan 244; Jerry Moon, "Truth, Sojourner," The Ellen G. White Encyclopedia, Sibyl," The Moon, November 24, 1883, p. 3, cols. 1-2. 2nd ed., Denis Fortin and Jerry Moon, eds. (Hagerstown, MD: Review Frances W. Titus for Sojourner Truth to William L. Garrison, and Herald, 2013), 528-530, February 21, 1875, Anti-Slavery Collection, Boston Public Library, Louis B. Reynolds, We Have Tomorrow: The Story of American https://www.digitalcommonwealth.org/search/commonwealth:m-Seventh-day Adventists with an African Heritage (Washington, D.C.: 900pr449; George W. Amadon, diary for 1875, Byington-Amadon Review and Herald, 1984), 25; Harry L. Gage to Ethel Young, March Diaries Collection (012), Box 2, Envelope 33, Center for Adventist e H 6, 1969, WDF 574, Miscellaneous Folder 2, Number 12, Center for Research, Andrews University, Berrien Springs, Michigan. Note that Adventist Research, Andrews University, Berrien Springs, Michigan; if the Millerite portions of Truth's biography were cut out then the \mathcal{C} Arthur L. White to Roy Branson, December 15, 1969, WDF 574, last sixteen pages of Truth's "Narrative" (pp. 109-125) would be af-Miscellaneous Folder 2, Number 13, Center for Adventist Research. fected. Narrative of Sojourner Truth, a Northern Slave, Emancipated a fire Andrews University, Berrien Springs, Michigan. from Bodily Servitude By the State of New York, in 1828 (New York: James White, "Baptism," Review and Herald, July 4, 1878, 16. I wish [Frances W. Titus], 1853), 109-125; Narrative of Sojourner Truth; to specially thank Sarah Gane Burton for both her idea of search-A Bondswoman of Olden Time, Emancipated by the New York Wo ing for this document and her discovery of it. Legislature in the Early Part of the Present Century; with a History "Truth, Sojourner," Seventh-day Adventist Encyclopedia, 1331; OWE of Her Labors and Correspondence, Drawn from Her "Book of Life" Reynolds, We Have Tomorrow, 25; Marie Duesenberg, "A History (Boston, MA: [Frances W. Titus], 1875), 109-125. My interpretation of Negroes in Battle Creek," April 30, 1952, 3, Willard Library, Battle he World's Clothes of Amadon's diary is influenced by Nell Irvin Painter's excellent Creek, Michigan biography of Sojourner Truth. In this work, Painter argues persua-Marie Duesenberg, "A History of Negroes in Battle Creek," April 30, sively that Truth distanced herself from Millerism after the Great 1952, 3, Willard Library, Battle Creek, Michigan. Disappointment and Amadon's diary supports the notion that Titus "Seek Sojourner Truth Memorial," The Enquirer and Evening News, likely played a significant role in that distancing. Nell Irvin Painter, ually Re-N January 18, 1929, p. 16, col. 1; "To Complete Organization," The Sojourner Truth: A Life, A Symbol (New York: W. W. Norton, 1996), 4, IS. Enquirer and Evening News, February 12, 1929, p. 2, col. 2; "Will Seek 79-88. 104-106. 113. DA Memorial," The Enquirer and Evening News, March 20, 1929, p. 5, "Personal," The Michigan Tribune, February 6, 1878, p. 3, col. 2; "This . 9 W cols. 7-8; "To Plan Mass Meeting," The Enquirer and Evening News, and That," The Michigan Tribune, February 6, 1878, p. 3, col. 2; "One at Movie Studios April 14, 1929, p. 5, col. 1; J. H. Brown, "Sojourner Truth," Battle Creek k Musical Shows Asked Professor Permission to Court Back in Battle Creek College STHE Moon-Journal, April 26, 1929; "Plans Made for Slave Memorial," of th Early Days," The Enquirer and Evening News, October 25, 1932, p. 11, 132 Great Stores aging The Enquirer and Evening News, May 12, 1929, p. 3, cols. 4-7; "Move cols. 2-4; "The Sanitarium," Daily Journal, April 10, 1878, p. 4, col. 2; to Secure Sojourner Truth Memorial Creates Wide Interest," The G. W. Amadon, "A Relic of New York Slavery," Good Health, February Enquirer and Evening News, June 1, 1929, p. 7, cols. 4-5. 1883, 51-52 "Conference Delegates Will Visit Graves of Early Day Adventists See the diaries of George W. Amadon and G. W. Amadon, "A Relic Here Thursday," Battle Creek Moon-Journal, January 18, 1932, p. 7, of New York Slavery," Good Health, February 1883, 51-52; "Spend cols. 4-6; "Visit Grave of Sojourner Truth," The Chicago Defender, nave s stove nest s ight s Week-End in City," The Enquirer and Evening News, August 10, 1929, January 30, 1932, p. 2. p. 5, col. 3; "Last-Day Wonders," Signs of the Times, December 4, Marie Duesenberg, "A History of Negroes in Battle Creek," April 30, 1879, 368; Adelaide D. Wellman, "Are We Old at Fifty?," Signs of the 1952, 3, Willard Library, Battle Creek, Michigan. Times, March 3, 1914, 14-15; Gary Land, Uriah Smith: Apologist and "Visit Grave of Sojourner Truth," The Chicago Defender, January 30, Biblical Commentator, Adventist Pioneer Series, George R. Knight, 1932, p. 2. ed. (Hagerstown, MD: Review and Herald, 2014), 113; Brian E. Strayer, John Byington: First General Conference President, Circuit-Riding Stock of Eroceries Selling Ladies' Hand Made in PLATE SPECIAL LOW PRICES: C. M. DILLY'S